MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE


SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY


HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT


ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM
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The Vice Chairman called the meeting to order at 8:34 a.m.





The Vice Chairman welcomed Seminole County Commissioner Daryl McLain and City Manager Tony VanDerworp.





The Vice Chairman requested a motion to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, February 2, 1999.





MOTION:  By Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Bush, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, February 2, 1999.


Motion passed.





Chairman Wright and Board Member Glenn arrived at 8:35 a.m.





Chairman Wright requested a motion to approve the minutes of the special meeting held on Thursday, February 18, 1999.





MOTION:  By Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the special meeting held on Thursday, February 18, 1999.


Motion passed.





ITEM #4:	CONSENT AGENDA





A.	BULLDOG AIRLINES, INC. LEASE NUMBER 99-03 FOR BUILDING 317





Bulldog Airlines, Inc. requested a five year lease on Building 317 at 1650 Hangar Road.  Building 317 consisting of 1,020 square feet at an annual rental of $3,050.00 and would be utilized for storage.





Staff recommended approval.





B.	BULLDOG AIRLINES, INC. LEASE NUMBER 99-04 FOR BUILDING 148





Bulldog Airlines, Inc. requested a five year lease on Building 148 at 1711 Hangar Road.  Building 148 consisting of 4,020 square feet at an annual rental of $14,070.00 and would be utilized for offices, maintenance, reconditioning and repairs.





Staff recommended approval.





C.	PYROTECHNIC LEASE FOR BUNKERS 56 AND 58





Pyrotechnic Ind., Inc. requested a one year lease on Bunker 56 consisting of 280 square feet and Bunker 58 consisting of 128 square feet.  The annual rental on both bunkers is $1,836.00.  The bunkers would be utilized for fireworks storage.





Staff recommended approval.





�
D.	BUDGET AMENDMENT FOR FILLETS PROJECT





The fillet project was not included in the Authority’s current year budget.  FDOT offered a grant in the amount of $192,500.00, which was approved by the Board at the last regular meeting.  The balance of the cost (expected to be $207,500.00) was to be paid by OSI as an advance against future privilege fees.





It was recommended that a budget amendment be approved as follows:





	Increase Grant Revenues by $192,500.00


	Increase Other Financing Sources by $207,500.00


	Total Increase in Grant Revenue/Other Sources of funds $400,000.00





	Increase in Capital Project Expenditures of $192,500.00 Restricted


	Increase in Capital Project Expenditures of $207,500.00 Unrestricted


	Increase in Total Project of $400,000.00





Following approval by the Board, staff would present the amendment to the City Commission for final approval.





MOTION:  By Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the Consent Agenda.


Motion passed.





Chairman Wright advised Item 5 was deleted from the agenda.





Mayor Dale requested that discussion be allowed on Item 5.





Discussion ensued.





A draft Utility Service Agreement which had been forwarded to the City Attorney for approval had been included in agenda packages.  The Agreement established the economic benefit to the Authority as related to the Wastewater Treatment Facility to be constructed by the City of Sanford on twenty (20) acres on the southeast corner of the Airport.  The Agreement, if approved by the FAA, would result in the City of Sanford not paying rent to the Authority for the parcel of property.  The value of the Wastewater Treatment System was estimated to be $12,798,050.  The value of the leasehold over a twenty (20) year period at current rates of $0.15 per square foot, plus three percent (3%) annual increase, reduced to present value at seven percent (7%) was estimated to be $1,984.165.





Mayor Dale indicated that City Staff and Counsel needed more time to provide comments to the Agreement.





Board Member Glenn asked if the plant would create a bird hazard problem for the Airport.





The Executive Director advised the Authority had been working with the City’s Engineers, Conklin, Porter and Holmes, to make sure that design would meet FAA standards.  The City intended to construct the facility in such a way that all water and ponds would be covered, or those that are not covered would have continuous motion and aeration that would discourage bird attraction.





The item would be reviewed and placed on the agenda for April 6, 1999, for consideration by the Board.





Board Member Miller questioned the timeline for construction of the facility.





Mayor Dale advised normally construction would take about a year.





ITEM #6:	CONSIDERATION OF LOCATION FOR SEMINOLE COUNTY 


		HISTORIC MARKER





At the June 2, 1998, Board Meeting, placement of a Seminole County Historic Marker at the Airport was approved.  At the request of the Board, the Museum of Seminole County History proposed several sites where the marker could be located.  In addition to their suggestions, Authority Staff included two other potential sites.  The suggested criteria for placement for the sign was any high-traffic location where both sides of the sign could be leisurely read without obstructing airport flow.  Included with the proposal were two diagrams, the sign text, and a photo of the sign.  Staff recommended Site Number 4.





Discussion ensued.





MOTION:  By Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve location of the Historic Marker at Site Number 4 as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #7:	PRESENTATION ON COMMERCE PARK MASTER PLAN





Executive Director White advised the Commerce Park Master Plan project was created last year.  Bowyer-Singleton and their team were selected to begin the work.  Shortly before September the project kicked off.  The Bowyer-Singleton Team had worked very hard with Airport Staff to fine tune elements of the master plan.  The plan is not an FAA Airport Master Plan.  The plan is intended to be an industrial or commerce park master plan to give guidance, suggestions and direction as to how to proceed with design and development of standards for the industrial and commerce park.  In doing that, the consultant team did look at the entire airport property so that they could see how the commerce park fit into the overall development of the Airport.  Some of the exhibits and drawings do include the entire airport, including the airfield, runways and taxiways.  The consultants will have some comments and suggestions that will tie into the aviation portion of the Airport’s development.  As part of the consultant’s task, they were requested to develop standards for design guidelines which were included in agenda packages just as a very first draft.  Staff had not reviewed them but presented them for review and comments from Board Members.  Staff and Mayor Dale had been briefed on the exhibits.  No fine tuning or adjustments had yet been made to the exhibits.  The intent would be to collect comments and meet with the consultants and re-do any of the documents necessary to present a final product.





Executive Director White introduced Bill Kercher, Glatting-Jackson, and Rey Malavé, Bowyer-Singleton.





Mr. Kercher and Mr. Malavé thanked the Board for giving them the opportunity to develop the project and presented their preliminary report on the Commerce Park Master Plan.





A hard copy of the presentation had been distributed to Board Members in agenda packages and will be kept on file in the administrative office.





Discussion ensued.





Discussion regarding just how much land could be developed along SR 46.  





Mr. Malavé indicated that no soil borings had been taken to date, so he could not respond.





Discussion regarding master stormwater drainage as it affected residents and the pristine lakes to the south of the Airport.





Mr. Malavé reported that the proposed drainage system would enhance water quality leaving the Airport.





Discussion regarding the southeast general aviation area with more emphasis on development within the interior of the general aviation runway area and airside area as opposed to development on the outskirts where the Authority does not own the land.  Land in the southeast quadrant not owned by the Airport would most certainly develop as commercial.





Discussion regarding a master plan for just the commerce park, the southeast general aviation area, and another master plan for the entire airport.





Discussion regarding roads and infrastructure.





Discussion regarding linking up to other private industrial development outside the Airport area.





Board Members were requested to direct comments to the Executive Director for study and inclusion in a final report.





ITEM #8:	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





Executive Director White reported on PanAm, KIWI, telephone list, staff engineer position, and Project Status Report on Parking Lot B, Runway and Taxiway Fillets, ILS, Airport Access Control Security System, Taxiway Sierra and Runway 9R/27L Lighting, C. E. Avionics Project, Taxiway B, C, and K Rehabilitation, SunJet FBO construction, JettAire/Million Air Orlando projects, and Celeste Industries project.  A copy of the project update report is attached to and made a part of these minutes.





ITEM #9:	COUNSEL’S REPORT





Nothing to report.





ITEM #10:	MAYOR’S REPORT





Mayor Dale advised that he had met with Orange County Chairman Mel Martinez.  Chairman Martinez was very impressed with the operation at Orlando Sanford Airport and assured his cooperation.  





Mayor Dale expressed his thanks to Chairman Martinez for initiating the meeting.





Mayor Dale advised Lt. Colonel Abdoo, a military developer from the Pentagon, had visited and looked at property for a Joint Use Military Facility.  Colonel Abdoo was very interested in pursuing a facility at Sanford.





Mayor Dale congratulated Executive Director White and Director of Marketing Ray Wise for landing PanAm, and on where we are with the Taxiway Sierra Project.





Executive Director White advised the current FAA AIP Program, which funds airport projects, would expire the end of March.  That means the Taxiway Sierra Project ($2.4  million) will cost us money that we do not have.  We only have about $1 million in hand.  The project has to go out for bid by next week and we must turn those bids around rapidly, faster than normal, in order to have bids for March 22, 1999.  There was a possibility of calling a special board meeting to award the contract prior to the end of March in order to use the funding prior to expiration of the federal program at the end of March.  However, this may not be necessary if Congress extends the program.





Discussion ensued.





Jimmy Goff, HNTB, advised deadlines would be met.





Discussion ensued regarding support from surrounding communities for domestic service at Sanford.





Jimmy Goff, HNTB, reported on the ILS.





ITEM #11:	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT





Nothing to report.�
ITEM #12:	NEXT MEETING DATE TUESDAY, APRIL 6, 1999





There being no further b
